
Report to the Council 
 
Subject:                Planning Portfolio  
 
Portfolio Holder: Councillor R Bassett     Date: 17 December 2013  
________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Recommending: 
 
That the report of the Planning Portfolio Holder be noted. 
 

____________________________________________________ 
 
Local Plan 
 
Local Plan Workshop 4  
 
I am pleased to report that following this workshop the many questions raised have been written up, 
together with the answers, and have been circulated to invitees. 
 
Mark Beard Legal Presentation 
 
There are many questions on the Local Plan and the legal situation. As such I arranged for a 
presentation on 18 November from Planning Barrister, Mark Beard who has advised the Council on 
planning issues for many years. About 30 councillors attended but for those who could not attend I 
placed a copy of the presentation and notes about questions and answers raised in the Bulletin. 
 
 Some key points which he made in relation to the presentation were:  

• Evidence is key.  Do not tweak or underplay evidence of need for housing, employment etc. – 
this has led a number of authorities’ plans to founder, because Inspectors look at the evidence. 
If you don’t plan for the needs in full then the government will do it for you by allowing appeals. 

• It is not a negotiation with the Inspector at Examination in Public.  If you ignore or underplay the 
evidence, you will be invited to withdraw the plan and go back and do more work, with 
consequent waste of time and resources, and delay which increases vulnerability to appeals. 

• NPPF para 14 is the key to plan making. It sets out a presumption in favour of sustainable 
development.  And it sets a high test, as development needs should be met unless there is 
actual evidence of adverse impacts of doing so assessed against the NPPF as a whole.  

• There is recognised practice in the preparation of plans and the opportunity to depart from that 
is limited. 

• You cannot rely on an old local plan.  The longer it is in place, the harder it will be to resist 
development which is inappropriate in the eyes of the community.  

• Developers will argue that the plan is out of date, that there is no 5 year land supply against 
realistic housing targets (not old RSS targets).  Risk of loss of local control. 

• Up to date plans have primacy in decision making on applications. The concept of Localism is 
meaningless without a local plan as the NPPF presumption in favour of sustainable 
development will prevail. 

• Neighbourhood Planning is an important element of Localism which, broadly, does not work 
unless there is a Local Plan in place.  



 
Demographics and Strategic Housing Marketing Assessment (SHMA)   
 
A report was submitted to Cabinet on 2 December on these pieces of evidence. It requested that the 
updated population forecasting report from Edge Analytics be noted and accepted into the Local Plan 
Evidence Base.  
 
The meeting was also asked to note the updated Strategic Housing Market Assessment subject to the 
proviso that it would need to be further revised in light of the population forecasting report from Edge 
Analytics referred to above.  The National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) requires every local 
authority to be part of a SHMA, in order to adequately assess need, affordability and other issues within 
the housing market. A SHMA generally covers more than one local authority area as housing markets 
do not respect administrative boundaries; this is the case with this SHMA update. Unfortunately the 
update is based on the ONS 2010 population projections and does not take into account the 2011 
census results used in the demographic report by Edge Analytics. We will therefore need to look at how 
we can update it with those numbers. However it does contain useful information on the type, size and 
cost of housing recently completed across the housing market area. 
 
Gypsy and Traveller Needs Assessment 
 
The Essex-wide Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Needs Assessment, which will feed into our 
Local Plan, have still not yet been published.  It is hoped that it will be published in January. 
 
Meetings under Duty to Co-operate 
 
We have continued our meetings under the Duty to Cooperate.  While not strictly a meeting under this 
legal requirement, I met with the residents of West Sumners on 28 November to discuss with them the 
situation with the proposed development in that area east of Harlow. We explained we have not 
received any applications and that no decisions have been made.  
We also have a meeting scheduled with Leader and Development Portfolio Holder of Harlow Council on 
the 18 December which I will report in due course.   
I also attended the Enfield , Essex and Hertfordshire Border Liaison Group meeting at the City of 
London  Guildhall on 5 December where we discussed  a wide range of common interest topics such 
as Local Plans, Aviation, and Sustainable Urban Drainage/ Flood prevention, (very relevant at the 
moment). We also discussed Duty to Co-operate, LEP updates, Highways Agency corridor 
improvements, Rail Infrastructure, and Gypsy and traveller sites. I will make minutes available in the 
Members’ Room when they are available. 
 
I was also invited to attend a workshop held by Enfield on the North Enfield Enterprise Partnership 
(NEEP) on 2 December which is looking at issues such as the Northern Gateway Access Road 
(NGAR). As this was the night of Cabinet I invited two Waltham Abbey Councillors who would be 
affected to attend with an Officer and I will report in due course.  
Budget arrangements to facilitate Direct Enforcement Action 
 
At the Cabinet Meeting on 2 December it was agreed that the taking of direct action by the Council 
using section 178 of the Town and Country Planning Act be confirmed as being delegated to the 
Director of Planning & Economic Development. This power is rarely used and as such we normally 
have to prepare reports for Cabinet to get the authority and funding. In many incidents there is a need 



for speed in dealing with these matters. Therefore to facilitate a far speedier response the costs of 
taking such actions are met from the existing District Development Fund budget for Appeals and 
Contingencies and the costs of taking such direct action be placed as a charge on the land or property, 
in order to be eventually recouped. 
 
Gypsy and Traveller incursion at Birchfield, Stapleford Tawney  
Members are most probably aware of the recent breach of planning control at a site known as Birch 
Field, Epping Lane, Stapleford Tawney. This involved the unauthorised use of the land as a travellers' 
caravan site, contrary to the requirements of an existing Enforcement Notice and in breach of the terms 
of an Injunction which we obtained in 2006 for the site.  A court case was heard in the High Court on 13 
November and the occupants were found to be in contempt of court and given 14days to vacate the 
site.  
You will be pleased to know that the gypsies have now left the site and the entrance has been 
barricaded with concrete blocks.  We still have an invalid application which they travellers have 
indicated they will pursue.  
 
At present we are still awaiting further information to be able to deal with this application. 
  
I would like to thank the officers and Mark Beard for all their hard work which has helped bring a 
successful conclusion to this matter. 
 
Lee Valley Food Task Force 
 
The Lea Valley Food Task Force, which I chair, held a meeting on 6 December at the Civic Offices. 
This group is gaining momentum and now we have been asked by Waltham Forest and Uttlesford if 
they might join. We also have representatives from LVRP and the London Stansted Cambridge 
Corridor consortium on the group.  
 
At this meeting we discussed: 
 

• Area vs criteria based land policies for the glasshouse industry  
• Organisation & Funding of the Cucumber Festival  
• EU Funding Bid - Discussion to determine the projects we wish to bid for  
• Food Summit update  
• Communications & PR for the Food Taskforce  
• Working Group updates  

 
Review of EFDC Building Control Services 
 
We are about to review the above services. This will consider the present arrangements, and, in 
particular the costs of running the service, and how these can be reduced by taking different actions. 
 
Those costs include: 
 
Staff costs including agency staff 
Costs of accommodation 
Costs which are recharged, and whether these are acceptable. This includes Human Resources, Legal, 
ICT and Corporate costs. 



 
The review will also consider how those costs might alter if there was a different operating model.  The 
review will consider how to improve the service for its customers. I have asked Councillor Lion if he can 
assist with this and a report will be brought to Council in due course. 
 
Neighbourhood Plans 
 
The Government introduced Neighbourhood Planning as part of the Localism Act 2011, in order to 
enable town parish councils and neighbourhoods to actively participate in plan making. A 
Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP), once it has passed a referendum, will be part of the statutory 
development plan and will need to be taken into account in the determination of planning applications. It 
can include housing and employment land allocations, policies and design statements and can be as 
simple or as complicated as the town/parish council chooses.  
 
As such the Council has recently received an application from Chigwell Parish Council for the 
designation of a neighbourhood area as the first stage in the preparation of a Neighbourhood Plan. This 
is the second application to prepare a Neighbourhood Plan that the Council has received. The 
neighbourhood area covering the parish of Moreton, Bobbingworth and the Lavers was designated by 
Cabinet in July this year.  


